PAGE  
- 6 -

[image: image1.emf]  PERMANENT COUNCIL  

OEA/Ser.G

CP/SA.1758/10

30 May 2010

Original: Spanish

Record of the regular meeting held on May 27, 2010

CP/ACTA 1758/10
/

The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was presided over by its Chair, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, Permanent Representative of the United States, and called to order at 10:05 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business
The Permanent Council adopted the order of business without modification (CP/OD-1758/10).


Before moving on to consider the items on the order of business, the Chair recognized the leadership and excellent work of the Chairs and Vice Chairs of the committees, subcommittees, and working groups of the Permanent Council, as well as that of the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly. The Chair also thanked the alternate representatives of all the member states for their work.

2. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security on the Committee’s work during the 2009-2010 term, and presentation of draft resolutions
The Permanent Representative of Canada, Ambassador Graeme Clark, presented document CP/SCH-1237/10, the report of the Committee on Hemispheric Security (CSH) on its activities during the 2009-2010 term in areas of public security in the Americas, including trafficking in persons, disarmament, acquisition of conventional weapons, and mine clearing, as well as the efforts of the Working Group to Prepare a Regional Strategy to Promote Inter-American Cooperation in Dealing with Criminal Gangs, among others, and gave a brief summary of the special events held over the period. Before presenting the various draft resolutions for referral to the General Assembly, Ambassador Clark thanked all the delegations for their support in carrying out the activities entrusted to the Committee. He expressly thanked the three CSH Vice Chairs: Ms. Suze Percy Filipine, Alternate Representative of Haiti; Mr. Denys Toscano Amores, Alternate Representative of Ecuador; and Mr. Gonzalo Talavera, Alternate Representative of Peru, and also noted the support received from the personnel of the General Secretariat.

Ambassador Clark proceeded to present the six draft resolutions the CSH recommended to the Permanent Council for referral to the General Assembly.


Ambassador Denis Moncada, Permanent Representative of Nicaragua, took the floor to express his Government’s difficulties concerning draft resolution “Hemispheric Drug Strategy and Preparation of Its Plan of Action,” (CP/CSH-1223/10 rev. 3), which, he explained, gave rise to its reservation to said document, and proceeded to reiterate that reservation.

The Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report submitted by the Chair of the Committee on Hemispheric Security on its work during the 2009-2010 term (CP/CSH-1237/10); and
· Approved the following draft resolutions for referral to the General Assembly at its fortieth regular session:

· Implementation of the Hemispheric Plan of Action against Transnational Organized Crime and Strengthening of Hemispheric Cooperation (CP/CSH-1220/10 rev. 3 corr. 1);

· Work Plan against Trafficking in Persons in the Western Hemisphere (CP/CSH-1217/10 rev. 3);

· Inter-American Convention on Transparency in Conventional Weapons Acquisitions (CP/CSH-1218/10 rev. 2);

· Hemispheric Drug Strategy and Preparation of Its Plan of Action (CP/CSH-1223/10 rev. 3);

· The Americas as an Antipersonnel-Land-Mine-Free Zone (CP/CSH-1210/10 rev. 4);

· Support for the Activities of the Inter-American Defense Board (CP/CSH-1209/10 rev. 6); and

· Hemispheric Cooperation against the Crime of Kidnapping and for Support for Victims (CP/CSH-1232/10 rev. 3).

3.
Report of the Chair of the General Committee on the Committee’s work during the 2009-2010 term, and presentation of draft resolutions
The Vice Chair of the General Committee, Ambassador Francisco Proaño, Permanent Representative of Ecuador, presented the report of the General Committee. Ambassador Proaño noted that the Working Group to Prepare the Program of Activities for the Inter-American Year of Women had been established during the 2009-2010 term and had completed its work in late 2009. The General Committee had held nine meetings in which it received 16 reports and considered 20 draft resolutions. With respect to the latter, three were forwarded to other permanent committees for consideration, while two were withdrawn by the proposing delegations.

Upon concluding his report, Ambassador Proaño expressly thanked the Chair of the General Committee, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, Permanent Representative of the United States, for her vote of confidence in entrusting him with the work of the General Committee, as well as the permanent and alternate representatives of the member states for their ongoing support and the personnel of the Permanent Mission of Ecuador and of the General Secretariat for their collaboration.


Following the presentation of the 15 draft resolutions recommended by the General Committee to the Permanent Council for referral to the General Assembly, the Permanent Representative of Peru, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, announced his Government’s decision to cosponsor the draft resolution “Promotion of Corporate Social Responsibility in the Hemisphere” (CP/CG-1832/10 rev. 4).


The Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report presented by the Vice Chair of the General Committee on its work during the 2009-2010 term (CP/CG-1849/10 rev. 1);
· Approved the following draft resolutions for referral to the General Assembly at its fortieth regular session:

· Free Trade and Investment in the Hemisphere (CP/CG-1821/10 rev. 1);

· Contributing to the Reconstruction Process in Haiti in the Wake of the January 12, 2010, Massive Earthquake (CP/CG-1835/10 rev. 2);

· Mechanism to Follow Up on Implementation of the Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment, and Eradication of Violence against Women, Convention of Belém do Para” (CP/CG-1823/10 rev. 1);

· Promotion by the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission (CITEL) of Cooperation for the Development and Dissemination of Information and Communication Technologies in the Americas (CP/CG-1841/10);

· Amendments to the Statute and Regulations of CITEL (CP/CG-1842/10);

· Prevention and Eradication of Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Smuggling of and Trafficking in Minors (CP/CG-1826/10 rev. 3);

· Promotion of Corporate Social Responsibility in the Hemisphere (CP/CG-1832/10 rev. 4);

· Strengthening of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CP/CG-1843/10 rev. 1);

· Promotion of Women’s Human Rights and Gender Equity and Equality (CP/CG-1844/10 rev. 1);
· Consumer Protection: Network for Consumer Safety and Health in the Americas (CP/CG-1827/10 rev. 2);

· Recognition of the International Year for People of African Descent (CP/CG-1828/10 rev. 3);

· Coordination of Voluntary Enlistment in the Hemisphere for Natural Disaster Response and the Fight against Hunger and Poverty – White Helmets Initiative (CP/CG-1836/10 rev. 3);

· Promotion and Strengthening of Democracy: Follow-up to the Inter-American Democratic Charter (CP/CG-1833/10 rev. 3 corr. 1);

· Towards the Establishment of Priorities on the Youth of the Americas (CP/CG-1831/10 rev. 4); and

· Human Rights and Older Persons (CP/CG-1848/10 rev. 1); and

· Took note of Peru’s cosponsorship of the draft resolution “Promotion of Corporate Social Responsibility in the Hemisphere” (CP/CG-1832/10 rev. 4).

4. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities on the Committee’s work during the 2009-2010 term, and presentation of draft resolutions
Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, Permanent Representative of Colombia and Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC), presented the report on the Committee’s work during the 2009-2010 term. Over the course of that period, the CISC had addressed the mandates issued by the Summits of the Americas and the OAS General Assembly, as well as other tasks entrusted to it by the Permanent Council.

Accordingly, Ambassador Hoyos reported that during the Committee’s five meetings the CISC had received nine reports on follow-up to the mandates of the Fifth Summit of the Americas. He noted that during that period the CISC had officially launched the Summits of the Americas Follow-up System (SISCA); begun consideration of the “Draft Strategy for Strengthening Civil Society Participation in Activities of the Organization of American States”; initiated work on a study of the procedure to be followed when a member state raised objections to civil society organizations; and broken ground on a study to review the methodology for civil society participation in activities of the OAS and General Assembly.

During the period covered by the report, the CISC had recommended that the Permanent Council approve the applications for OAS registration of 59 civil society organizations and revoke the registrations of four such organizations that had since ceased operations.


Ambassador Hoyos also presented the 15 draft resolutions considered and approved by the CISC, despite reservations expressed on the part of some delegations.


The Alternate Representative of the United States, Mr. Lewis Amselem, indicated that his delegation could not support the draft resolution “Increasing and Strengthening the Participation of Civil Society and Social Actors in the Activities of the Organization of American States and in the Summits of the Americas Process” (CP/CISC-502/10 rev. 3 corr. 1), and that additional consultations would be necessary. Accordingly, he asked that document CP/CISC/INF.6/10 be included as a frame of reference for future deliberations on said draft resolution.


The Alternate Representative of Argentina, Ms. Ana Pastorino, reported that her delegation wished to withdraw its reservation to the same draft resolution. 


The Permanent Representative of Venezuela, Ambassador Roy Chaderton, withdrew the reservations of its delegation to two of the draft resolutions presented by the CISC: “Follow-up and Implementation of the Mandates of the Declaration of Commitment of Port-of-Spain of the Fifth Summit of the Americas” (CP/CISC-495/10 rev. 1), and “Support for and Follow-up to the Summits of the Americas Process” (CP/CISC-496/10 rev. 1). Ambassador Chaderton also shared some thoughts with the members of the Council regarding civil society organizations.


Following additional remarks by the delegations of the United States, Canada, and Venezuela, and the Secretary for International Legal Affairs, the Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report presented by the Chair of the Committee on Inter-American Summits Management and Civil Society Participation in OAS Activities (CISC) on its work during the 2009-2010 term (CP/CISC-512/10 rev. 1);

· Approved the following draft resolutions for referral to the General Assembly at its fortieth regular session:

· Follow-up and Implementation of the Mandates of the Declaration of Commitment of Port-of-Spain of the Fifth Summit of the Americas (CP/CISC-495/10 rev. 1);

· Support for and Follow-up to the Summits of the Americas Process (CP/CISC-496/10 rev. 1); and

· Decided to forward the draft resolution “Increasing and Strengthening the Participation of Civil Society and Social Actors in the Activities of the Organization of American States and in the Summits of the Americas Process” (CP/CISC-502/10 rev. 3 corr. 1) to the General Committee of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly for further consideration. 

5.
Report of the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on the draft resolution “Draft Rules of Procedure of the Specific Fund for the Working Group to Examine the Periodic Reports of the Parties to the Protocol of San Salvador”
Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klee, Permanent Representative of Guatemala and Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs (CAJP), presented a report on rules for the Specific Fund for the Working Group to Examine the Periodic Reports of the States Parties to the Protocol of San Salvador, prepared by the CAJP, which was also considered by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, whose recommended revisions are included in document CP/CAJP-2791/09 rev. 2.

The Permanent Council took note of the report presented by the Chair of the CAJP and approved the “Draft Rules of Procedure of the Specific Fund for the Working Group to Examine the Periodic Reports of the Parties to the Protocol of San Salvador,” (CP/CAJP-2791/09 rev. 2), which would be forwarded to the General Assembly for consideration at its fortieth regular session Assembly.

6. Report of the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on the Committee’s work during the 2009-2010 term, and presentation of draft resolutions for submission to the General Assembly 

The Permanent Representative of Guatemala, Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klee, presented the report on the work of the CAJP during the 2009-2010 term, on matters referred by the Permanent Council. Ambassador Skinner-Klee noted that the CAJP had held 38 formal and eight special meetings, as well as a diplomatic conference on private international law. Document CP/CAJP-2895/10 contained in-depth information about those events. Ambassador Skinner-Klee also made reference to the annual reports considered and noted that the CAJP had considered 31 draft resolutions, 27 of which had been approved by all delegations, while approval of the remaining four was still pending.

The Chair of the CAJP went on to note that, concurrent with the start of the Committee’s work, a series of objective debates had been held on the Inter-American Democratic Charter, as a first step toward addressing that topic in the future, or perhaps toward a more comprehensive application and implementation of said instrument based on the conclusions the member states might in that regard. He proceeded to share some thoughts on the matter and mentioned the different actors who had shared their views with the CAJP over the course of those debates.

Ambassador Skinner-Klee concluded his report with some recommendations to facilitate the Committee’s work in the future, and acknowledged the support received from all delegations for the work entrusted to it, singling out the collaboration of the Vice Chairs Messrs. Alonso Martínez Ruiz, Alternate Representative of Mexico, and Luis Petit Laurent, Alternate Representative of Chile. Ambassador Skinner-Klee also thanked the personnel of the Secretariat for their support.

With respect to format, the Alternate Representative of the United States, Mr. Lewis Anselem, noted that the entire first page of some of the draft resolutions presented by the CAJP was dominated by a country footnote, and requested that the Secretariat take steps to address that situation.

Ambassador Denis Moncada, Permanent Representative of Nicaragua, reiterated his delegation’s reservations concerning the draft resolutions “Right to the Truth” (CP/CAJP-2863/10 rev. 4) and “Observations and Recommendations on the Annual Report of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights” (CP/CAJP-2869/10 rev. 2).


In addition, the Alternate Representative of Antigua and Barbuda, Ms. Jay-Dee Davis Lake, asked that a footnote be included in the draft resolution “Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance” (CP/CAJP-2893/10 rev. 1).


The representatives of Argentina, Costa Rica, Chile, Ecuador, Nicaragua, Peru, and Venezuela also referred to the draft resolution contained in document CP/CAJP-2893/10 rev. 1, and spoke to the need to conclude negotiations on the Draft Convention as soon as possible.


The Alternate Representative of the United States, Mr. Lewis Amselem, asked that the following statement be included in the record of the meeting:

The United States is able to support language contained in operative paragraph 1 of the draft resolution on the Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism referencing continuing efforts to conclude negotiations on the draft convention because it is drawn from consensus language that States agreed to in the Declaration of Commitment in the Fifth Summit of the Americas that recognizes the need to bring the protracted negotiations of this draft convention to an end.

As many of you know, as early as 2002, the Inter-American Juridical Committee, articulated serious concerns about the advisability of these negotiations. In its March 2002 report it concluded that “it is not advisable to undertake to negotiate and conclude a general convention to prevent, sanction and eradicate racism and all forms of discrimination and intolerance, insofar as it would be repetitive, producing overlapping that would lead to serious and inevitable problems of interpretation and generate doubts and confusion as to which were the obligations and rights of the member states parties to the former conventions and the new convention.” 

The Committee also had the foresight to note that in light of the existing comprehensive regime to combat broad-ranging forms of racial discrimination under the Convention on Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, “there is no justification for the enormous diplomatic effort nor for the complicated and usually lengthy negotiations required to conclude a new convention on this matter.”

The long-standing position of the United States regarding the negotiations has been to oppose them on similar grounds. We made clear our objections to this draft convention from the start and have declined thereafter to participate in them. As you know, for many years, during the negotiations of the previous OAS resolutions on this topic, the United States articulated its objections in the form of a footnote which underscored that there is no need for a new convention against racism in the hemisphere as there already is a robust global treaty regime on this topic, to which some 170 countries are State Parties and that a regional instrument is therefore not only unnecessary but it runs the risk of creating inconsistencies with the global regime.

Our view, both in this context as well as in U.N. for a when similar exercises have been proposed, has and continues to be that the OAS and the member states should focus on concrete measures to improve implementation of existing commitments. The continued persistence of acts of racial discrimination and related violence throughout the hemisphere is evidence of the realty that there continue to be serious gaps in implementation that need to be urgently addressed.

The time and resources of the OAS and its member states would be better served engaging in practical efforts to improve implementation, including through the convening of meetings of experts from capital, the exchange of technical expertise and assistance, and other concrete steps. There is serious work to be done on norm implementation and it is unbalanced and not helpful to victims on the ground to have an almost exclusive focus on norm creation.


The Permanent Representative of Peru, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, referred to the draft resolution “Observations and Recommendations on the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee (CP/CAJP-2876/10 rev. 2), and asked that it include a new paragraph, recommending that the pertinent negotiations of said draft be referred to the General Committee of the General Assembly. The delegation of Venezuela indicated it would also offer a new proposal for said draft resolution. 

After all the delegations expressed their opinions, the Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report presented by the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs on its work during the 2009-2010 term (CP/CAJP-2895/10); 

· Approved the following draft resolutions for referral to the General Assembly at its fortieth regular session:

· Promotion of and Respect for International Humanitarian Law (CP/CAJP-2818/10 rev. 4 corr. 1);

· Promotion of the International Criminal Court (CP/CAJP-2819/10 rev. 7);

· Internally Displaced Persons (CP/CAJP-2824/10 rev. 5);

· Human Rights Defenders: Support for Individuals, Groups, and Organizations of Civil Society Working to Promote and Protect Human Rights in the Americas (CP/CAJP-2825/10 rev. 5);

· Protecting Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms while Countering Terrorism (CP/CAJP-2826/10 rev. 3)

· Study of the Rights and the Care of Persons under Any Form of Detention or Imprisonment (CP/CAJP-2829/10 rev. 1);

· The Human Rights of all Migrant Workers and Their Families (CP/CAJP-2828/10 rev. 5);

· Persons who have Disappeared and Assistance to Members of their Families (CP/CAJP- 2830/10 rev. 2);

· Right to the Truth (CP/CAJP-2863/10 rev. 4);

· Protection of Asylum Seekers and Refugees in the Americas (CP/CAJP-2850/10 rev. 4);

· Prevention and Reduction of Statelessness and Protection of Stateless Persons in the Americas (CP/CAJP-2879/10 rev. 2);

· Human Rights, Sexual Orientation, and Gender Identity (CP/CAJP-2839/10 rev. 5);

· Follow-up to the Inter-American Program for Universal Civil Registry and the “Right to Identity” (CP/CAJP-2849/10 rev. 3);

· Strengthening the Activities of the Justice Studies Center of the Americas (CP/CAJP-2851/10 rev. 2);

· Education on Human Rights in Formal Education in the Americas (CP/CAJP-2856/10 rev. 3);

· Follow-up on the Inter-American Convention against Corruption and on the Inter-American Program for Cooperation in the Fight against Corruption (CP/CAJP-2857/10 rev. 5);

· Meeting of Ministers of Justice or Other Ministers or Attorneys General of the Americas (CP/CAJP-2858/10 rev. 2)

· Protocol of San Salvador: Composition and Functioning of the Working Group to Examine the Periodic Reports of the State Parties (CP/CAJP-2864/10 rev. 3);

· Observations and Recommendations on the Annual Report of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (CP/CAJP-2869/10 rev. 2);

· Inter-American Program for the Development of International Law (CP/CAJP-2873/10 rev. 2);

· Support for the Committee for the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Persons with Disabilities (CP/CAJP-2878/10 rev. 2);

· Program of Action for the Decade of the Americas for the Rights and Dignity of Persons with Disabilities (2006-2016) and Support for Its Technical Secretariat (SEDISCAP) (CP/CAJP-2885/10 rev. 1);

· Model Inter-American Law on Access to Public Information (CP/CAJP-2845/10 rev. 3);

· Observations and Recommendations on the Annual Report of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (CP/CAJP-2868/10 rev. 4);

· Strengthening of Human Rights Systems pursuant to the Mandates Arising from the Summits of the Americas (CP/CAJP- 2827/10 rev. 9);

· Draft American Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (CP/CAJP-2887/10);

· Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance (CP/CAJP-2893/10 rev.1); and

· Decided to forward the following draft resolutions to the General Committee of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly:
· Observations and Recommendations on the Annual Report of the Inter-American Juridical Committee (CP/CAJP-2876/10 rev. 2);

· Seventh Inter-American Specialized Conference on Private International Law (CP/CAJP-2881/10);

· Right to Freedom of Thought and Expression and the Importance of the Media (presented by the delegation of the United States) (CP/CAJP-2882/10)

· Right to Freedom of Thought and Expression and the Importance of the Media (presented by the delegation of Venezuela) (CP/CAJP-2889/10).

7.
Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance. Request by the Permanent Mission of Colombia (CP/INF. 6059/10)


Inasmuch as the request by the Permanent Mission of Colombia was related to consideration of the Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance (CP/CAJP-2893/10 rev. 1), which had been presented by the Chair of the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, and that several delegations had made their views known in that regard, the Chair suggested that item 11 on the order of business be taken up at that time.


With the agreement of the members of the Council, Ms. Sandra Mikan, Alternate Representative of Colombia and Chair of the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance, took the floor to comment on the impasse the Working Group had reached in its deliberations.


Ms. Mikan gave a brief summary of the situation when she assumed her role as Chair of the Working Group. At that time, after four years of extensive debate, the study phase had been completed and, consequently, the strategy focused on discussion of Chapter I, on definitions. That process had enabled some of the participating states to clearly express their positions and, after several years, had resulted in the approval of a single paragraph of the document. However, even though the process had been initiated with open and candid dialogue on the meaning, scope, and implications of the draft convention, the scant participation of delegations and lack of quorum had made it impossible to make headway in that endeavor. She conceded that there were clearly divergent viewpoints within the Working Group as to the type of instrument to be negotiated and the scope of the regulations it should contain—facts that could not be ignored and would have to be resolved by the member states.


Ms. Mikan concluded her presentation with an appeal for the necessary understanding, flexibility, and tolerance of differences if agreement was to be reached on the fundamental issues.


Following comments on the matter by the delegations of Mexico, Bolivia, Brazil, and Jamaica, the Permanent Council took note of the presentation of the Chair of the Working Group to Prepare a Draft Inter-American Convention against Racism and All Forms of Discrimination and Intolerance, and of the positions of the delegations.

In light of the time, the meeting of the Permanent Council broke for a recess at 1:15 p.m. and reconvened at 3:10 p.m. to consider the following item:

8. Report of the Chair of the Special Committee on Migration Issues on the Committee’s work during the 2009-2010 term, and presentation of the draft resolution “Migrant Populations and Migration Flows in the Americas” (CE/AM-146/10; CE/AM-135/10 rev. 2)
Ambassador Duly Brutus, Permanent Representative of Haiti and Chair of the Special Committee on Migration Issues (CEAM), presented the report. He noted that the CEAM had studied the phenomenon of migration with a view to promoting international cooperation, taking into account the political, social, economic, and cultural aspects of migration and its relationship to integration, security, health, labor, and regulatory issues.

In order to achieve the established objectives, he noted that the CEAM had approved the structure of its information systems, which comprise: the Continuous Labor Migration Reporting System for the Americas (SICREMI); a database of legal and regulatory frameworks; a Website on migration and development; a periodic newsletter on migration, and a map of temporary employment programs for migrant workers (MIMPED).


In its eight meetings and two workshops held during the period, the CEAM addressed the topics of migrant children and adolescents, the gender perspective and migration, the return of migrants, the challenges and opportunities presented by this phenomenon, and migration to the Americas from outside the Hemisphere.


Ambassador Brutus noted that in keeping with resolution AG/RES. 2465 (XXXIX-O/09) and the instructions of the Permanent Council, in February 2010 the CEAM had begun work on a process of evaluation. To that end, agreement had been reached regarding a method of work that considered the following aspects: the relevance of the CEAM; the effectiveness and efficiency of its work; the impact of its efforts; and its sustainability.

Based on the work carried out, especially that pertaining to the various aspects considered during the evaluation process, the CEAM had reached agreement on the draft resolution “Migrant Populations and Migration Flows in the Americas” (CE/AM-135/10 rev. 2), which had been presented by the delegation of Mexico and cosponsored by the delegations of Argentina, Chile, Guatemala, Panama, Paraguay, and the CARICOM member states.

Ambassador Brutus informed the Council that the evaluation conducted by the CEAM had concluded, as noted in the draft resolution, that the CEAM should continue its work as the primary forum of the OAS for the exchange of information and best practices on migration issues. The evaluation had also concluded that the member states should continue the evaluation process, which should be completed before April 2012, with a view to submitting to the Permanent Council, prior to the forty-second regular session of the General Assembly and in consultation with the Committee on Juridical and Political Affairs, a proposal for rationalization and unification of the approach to the topic of migration within the OAS.
At the end of his report, Ambassador Brutus thanked all the delegations for their collaboration in the furtherance of CEAM activities. He also thanked Mr. Pierre Giroux, Alternate Representative of Canada and Vice Chair of the CEAM, and the personnel of the Secretariat. 


The Permanent Representative of El Salvador offered a statement regarding the work of the CEAM, and the delegation of Peru asked to be included among the cosponsoring delegations of the draft resolution.


The Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report presented by the Chair of the Special Committee on Migration Issues on its work during the 2009-2010 term (CE/AM-146/10); and
· Approved the draft resolution “Migrant Populations and Migration Flows in the Americas” (CE/AM-135/10 rev. 2), which was cosponsored by the delegation of Peru, for submission to the General Assembly at its fortieth regular session.

9.
Report of the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on the Committee’s work from July 2009 to May 2010, and report on the results of the study to determine whether or not the draft resolution “Amendments to the Statute of the Administrative Tribunal” had budgetary implications
Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic and Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP), began his presentation with a report on the draft resolution “Amendments to the Statute of the Administrative Tribunal.”

He reported that the CAAP, after listening to the President of the Administrative Tribunal give an explanation of the proposed amendments, had requested a study to determine whether the proposed draft amendments to the Statute contained budgetary implications. Said study had concluded that the proposed amendments to the Statute, if adopted, could in fact impact the operating costs of said organ.

Ambassador Alcántara proceeded to present the report on the work of the CAAP during the 2009-2010 term. He provided information on the review and approval of the OAS program-budget for 2010, on periodic reports pertaining to the administration and management of resources and administrative processes of the General Secretariat, and on the approval of the rules of procedure for the operation of two new funds: the Legal Assistance Fund of the Inter-American Human Rights System and the Specific Fund for the Working Group to Examine the Periodic Reports of the States Parties to the Protocol of San Salvador.

Ambassador Alcántara referred to the work begun by the CAAP in preparation for the proposed special session of the General Assembly, slated for September 2010, to consider and approve the 2011 program-budget. Accordingly, at its fortieth regular session the General Assembly would need to establish the budget level and make decisions on sources of financing, taking into account the deficit facing the Organization in 2011 and beyond.


The Chair also reported on the review of OAS programs, the “Work Packages” outlined in the approved Work Plan to accomplish that task, which entailed the setting of priorities, the review of OAS resolutions, reengineering options, and austerity measures.


Ambassador Alcántara ended his report with a reminder that the task confronting the member states was a complex one, noting that the efforts of the CAAP should continue moving forward to ensure that the Organization achieved financial sustainability in both the short and long terms, and was able to close the gap between income and expenditures without jeopardizing its activities or normal operations.


The Alternate Representative of Venezuela, Ms. Teresa Arreaza, commented on the report presented and congratulated Ambassador Alcántara for his work at the helm of the CAAP.


The Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report presented by the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on its work during the 2009-2010 term (CP/CAAP-3065/10); and

· Likewise took note of the report on the results of the study conducted on the draft amendments to the Statute of the Administrative Tribunal, which had concluded that, if approved by the member states, they could have budgetary implications.

10. Report of the Chair of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters on work carried out, and presentation of the draft resolution “Financing of the 2011 Program-Budget of the Organization” (AG/CP/Sub.AAP-359/10)

Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, in his capacity as Chair of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters of the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly, presented a summary of the work carried out with respect to the preparation of a draft resolution to be presented on the overall budget expenditures for 2011 and the total projected income for its financing.


With regard to those matters, Ambassador Alcántara recalled the presentation of the Secretary General to the Permanent Council in which he addressed the matter of the overall budgetary level and proposed a 3 percent increase in the quotas of the member states in order to raise US$85.3 million for 2011. Ambassador Alcántara reported that, based on that presentation, the Subcommittee had initiated consideration of the draft resolution “Financing of the 2011 Program-Budget of the Organization” (AG/CP/Sub.AAP-356/10 rev. 3), which, despite extensive efforts, had not been approved by all the delegations.


At the end of his report, Ambassador Alcántara thanked all the delegations for their contributions and for their participation in the work entrusted to the Subcommittee.


After the delegation of the United States expressed its position on the program-budget of the Organization and its financing, the Permanent Council:

· Took note of the report presented by the Chair of the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters of the Preparatory Committee of the General Assembly; and

· Agreed to refer the draft resolution “Financing of the 2011 Program-Budget of the Organization” (AG/CP/SubAAP-356/10 rev. 3), to the General Committee of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly for consideration, with the understanding that there was agreement on the text of the draft resolution but that additional deliberation would be necessary with respect to the budget ceiling.

11. Report of the Chair of the Working Group to Consider the Draft Declaration of Lima: Peace, Security, and Cooperation in the Americas (AG/CP/GTDL-1/10 rev. 3)

Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru and Chair of the Working Group, presented his report, which he began by thanking all the delegations for their many efforts to achieve consensus.

He noted that although there had been ample debate and progress concerning the Draft Declaration of Lima: Peace, Security and Cooperation in the Americas, several issues were pending. He went on to point out the specific paragraphs that still presented certain challenges for some delegations.

Ambassador de Zela also reported that informal consultations had been held in an attempt to reach consensus, and went on to identify each of the paragraphs pending agreement. Accordingly, he read out a note from the Permanent Mission of Venezuela, in which that delegation withdrew its proposal for preambular paragraph 4 bis of document AG/CP/GTDL-1/10 rev. 3, and instead lent its support to a different proposal presented by the Chair of the Working Group, which contained language that had been lifted from the Inter-American Charter and might allay the concerns of all the delegations.
He went on to report on the status of preambular paragraph 19 of document AG/CP/GTDL-1/10 rev. 3, and offered a new proposal that the delegation of the United States might support, inasmuch as it had expressed reservations regarding the former proposal.

Ambassador de Zela then referred to preambular paragraph 28 bis, which was a proposal presented by the delegations of Venezuela, Nicaragua, Brazil, Bolivia, and Ecuador. In an attempt to resolve the difficulties concerning that paragraph, he proposed alternative drafts for preambular paragraph 19 and operative paragraph 6, on the understanding that including certain concepts in those paragraphs would solve the problem with preambular paragraph 28.


The delegations of Nicaragua, El Salvador, Guatemala, the United States, Venezuela, Ecuador, the Dominican Republic, and Panama expressed their views on the proposals presented.


Following the presentation of several proposals, the Council decided to take a 15-minute recess to allow time for additional consultations. The meeting reconvened at 4:51 p.m.


Ambassador de Zela reported on the consultations held and the delegations expressed their views on the proposals under consideration. Deliberations continued, and the representatives of Argentina, Ecuador, and Panama appealed for flexibility and consensus. Inasmuch as it was not possible to reach agreement on a text that would satisfy the positions of all delegations, the Permanent Council decided to adjourn the meeting and meet again on Tuesday, June 1, 2010, to consider the draft Declaration, and called on the delegations to continue holding informal consultations with a view to moving closer in their positions before the next meeting of the Permanent Council.

The meeting was adjourned at 5:41 p.m.
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�.	The statements may be found in the minutes of the meeting (CP/ACTA1758/10).
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